Southeast Regional Roundtable Minutes – April 5, 2012 Meeting

DEP Regional Director Joseph A. Feola gave his customary State of the Region briefing, announcing his retirement effective July 2.  Joe shared with the group details from an April 4 press release naming Cosmo Servidio as the new Regional Director.  Mr. Servidio will be joining the region April 9.  Joe thanked the Roundtable for their work throughout the years, and they thanked Joe for his many years of service.  Joe spoke briefly about staffing issues, advising that a hiring freeze is still in place.

DEP Office of Program Integration Director Marcus Kohl started off the panel discussion giving a statewide perspective on the agency reorganization efforts, why this was done, outlining some changes not seen in the regions.  Marcus indicated this effort was made to better align regional offices with their central office counterparts.  He discussed the new Oil & Gas Deputate, and recent naming of John Ryder as Director of District Oil and Gas Operations.  The goal for the reorganizational efforts is consistency throughout the regions.  Marcus mentioned that formerly Environmental Cleanup Programs and the Brownfields Redevelopment Program were separated in central office; however the reorganization placed them together, as they have been in the regions.  This will ensure the two act cooperatively in both central office and the regions.  He also mentioned the creation of the Bureau of Conservation and Restoration, which now ties in funding of Acid Mine Drainage, Growing Greener and Act 319 funding.  Marcus explained how staff from the former Office of Energy and Technology Deployment is now working under the Office of External Affairs as Pollution Prevention and Energy Assistance.  Marcus explained a bit about the Office of Program Integration, indicating that DEP field staff were in need of more immediate support.  The office’s goal is to provide improved communications between programs and help in coordinating large projects, such as Shell Oil in Beaver County.  The office is also conducting a statewide permit process analysis – called Project Syllabus, looking at permit review guarantees, the quality of submissions, and what constitutes a complete application.

Regional Clean Water Program Manager Jenifer Fields explained how the former Water Quality/Water Management Program is now known as the Clean Water Program, although many aspects are the same.  She mentioned picking up the new Pesticide Permitting Program, as well as all the biologists, including those who work on Black Fly and West Nile related activities in season.  This change allowed those staff members to assist with other biologist duties during the winter months.  

Regional Safe Drinking Water Program Manager Nancy Roncetti explained how the former Water Supply Program is now known as the Safe Drinking Water Program.  With this change, the program regained many of its former positions associated with Source Water Protection and Water Allocation, which had been with the former Watershed Program (now named Waterways & Wetlands).  Nancy reiterated the loss of Vector Management staff to the Clean Water Program.  
Acting Waterways & Wetlands Manager Joe Feola indicated that interviews have been completed for this position, left vacant at the retirement of Jim Newbold.  He expects the new manager to be named shortly.  Joe discussed a new dedicated staff member for the program, and that Chapter 102 is now being handled by the program’s permitting section.  The group continued to work closely with the county conservation districts.

In response to a question about the name changes, specifically Clean Water and Safe Water, and possible confusion to the public, Marcus indicated that it’s not just Safe Water, but Safe Drinking Water, and described how that these programs were named with their Statutory Act names in mind.      
In response to a question on Project Syllabus, Marcus advised that DEP is looking at the permitting process as a whole, to see if we need a new permit guarantee program, better application completeness guidelines, etc.  Recommendations would be on a general level, and up to the programs to institute.

A question was raised about the working relationship between DEP and agencies such as DRBC and EPA.  The member commented about a duplication of efforts with DRBC.  Marcus advised that in his dealings with that agency relating to the Oil & Gas regulations, we are working not to duplicate efforts.  Joe indicated that DRBC has been much more active in involvement with permits, submitting comments and requiring dockets.  Regarding the relationship with EPA, Joe indicated that although our agencies may not always be on the same page or always agree, we continue to work cooperatively with each other.  
In response to a question about the impact of the reorganization on the MS4 program, Jen advised that permitting is being done by Clean Water staff, with enforcement by Waterways & Wetlands.  She explained that although in different programs, it would be the same staff who were handling, with the ability to add additional staff as needed.  Joe explained that the compliance on MS4’s aligns more with work performed by the Waterways & Wetlands staff, and can provide for additional staff to help review related permits.  

There was a comment about how central office staff should meet more often with regional users, and how the DEP website needs work.  Marcus agreed that the website needs work and efforts are underway to make the site more user-friendly.

In response to a question about water allocation under Safe Drinking Water program, and the planning and conservation statement outlined in the Office of Field Operations Functional Statement handout provided to attendees, Joe explained how the first section outlines central office areas, with regional offices sections described mid-way through.  Marcus indicated that we are looking at general permits for the Clean Water and Safe Drinking Water program.  In the 105 program, we are preparing a standard protocol for operational review and cleaning up the existing general permits.  In short, we are working more efficiently with the size staff we have.

The final question was about area refineries, with the member wondering if the problem was that east coast regulations were more onerous, or if the cost of shipping and piping the product was to blame for recent idling, asking what DEP can do to help. Marcus advised that he believes economic issues were behind recent actions, with the higher quality of crude costing much more.  He indicated that with the number of potential buyers reported every week, DEP stands ready to help them through the process.
